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CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Good morning. Will the General Plan Committee please
come to order? It is November 15 th and just a few minutes after 9:00 in the
morning. This...before we start, Chair would like to ask everyone to please put
their cell phones on silent mode if you've got it so we won't have any
interruptions. I am Councilmember Gladys Baisa, the Chair of the Committee.
I'd like to thank you for attending this special meeting, Members, I appreciate it.
It enables us to move ahead with the work that we're doing on the Maui Island
Plan. This morning we have with us the Committee voting Members. I have my
Vice-Chair, Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. I have Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We have Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning.
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CHAIR BAISA: Aloha, Elle. And we have Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: And joining us shortly will be Member Joe Pontanilla. Member...I
guess we're missing Chair Mateo. Otherwise everyone else is here. Thank you
very much, Members, for coming to this meeting, I appreciate your cooperation.
From the Administration, we have Mark King, the GIS Analyst.
MR. KING: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And it's nice to have you with us, Mark, I know you're doing a lot of
work on this and have done a lot of work. We'll be really working with you
shortly when we get to the growth boundaries. We have John Summers, the
Administrative Planning Officer from the Department of Planning.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Morning, John. And we have our Deputy Corporation Counsel,
James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. We also have with us our Committee Staff. We have
David Raatz, our, our Legislative Attorney, and we have our Committee
Secretary, Clarita Balala. We'll be taking public testimony in just a moment if we
have any. Madam Secretary, do we anyone signed up for testimony?
MS. BALALA: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would like to give anybody in the gallery an opportunity if they
would like to testify... going... Mr.,... no? You sure we don't even have a token
testifier this morning? Okay. Well, Members, seeing we have no testimony,
Chair, without objections, will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I guess we move right into our work this
morning. The Committee today will continue its review of Chapter 6 relating to
Infrastructure and Public Facilities. We will need to work through the following
sections today. This is the remaining part of Chapter 6: Schools and Libraries,
Health Care, Energy, and Harbors and Airports. With today's special meeting
and our regular meeting on Thursday afternoon, I am confident, Members, that we
will finish the voluminous Chapter 6 this week which means that we can get into
Chapter 7. And then we're at Chapter 8 where the fun begins. Chair the Chair
is ready to accept and act on motions to approve Chapter 6 narrative and policy
matrix. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Madam Chair, I move to approve
the text regarding Infrastructure and Public Facilities, Schools and Libraries
starting on Page 6-37 going through 6-41.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second that motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member Victorino. Members, are there any additions, ideas for amendments?
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, while you mentioned that this is a State function,
I have two things I would like to see if I can get through here. The first sentence
actually, "In this increasingly complex world with its emerging industries, public
schools and libraries are critical elements in ensuring a healthy and prosperous
community." I move to strike the word "public" 'cause all schools are, in my
opinion, critical elements ensuring healthy...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair, for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, since this is a State function anyway, we might
as well include all schools whether public or private or charter which are
generally public schools anyway.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments from the Committee? Mr. Summers, anything
you...any objections?
MR. SUMMERS: No, no objections.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any...without any further conversation, the
Chair...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I understand what Mr. Couch is saying; however, you
know, since we're talking about a public document that is trying to express how
we're gonna use public resources, I can understand why Planning originally had
used the word "public", because this is about a governmental exercise considering
how to move governmental responsibilities and resources forward. So I just share
this comment where I can understand the pertinence of highlighting the public
component of this total educational system and, and institutions whether it be a
religious or a non-religious educational institution, private or public, or whatever
you have here. I think we all recognize education in, in its basic sense to be a
highly valued asset for our community. So...but I just wish to make that
comment. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair 9
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and thank you. I do agree with the statement
made by Mr. Hokama; however, in this emerging age, especially in Maui and
Maui County, our schools are interactive in many areas. We do not have a
division like you have in Oahu where you have the OIA and the ILH. We are one
league in, in academics and one league in, in interscholastic athletics and
everything else. So I think taking the word "public" out now really would put the
onus on the entire picture. Maui County is more interactive as far as schools,
libraries. Really the division is very, very limited, and I think that's something
that we can be proud of. So I can support Mr. Couch's intent of taking out
"public" and leaving just "schools" in general.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, I, I understand
Mr. Couch's proposal. What...my next question is—and maybe Mr. Couch has a
follow-up to this—is that the following pages are all about going into more details
about public schools. So although he wants to make it broader, more general in
schools, there's no mention of charters or, or anything of that sort. So just
curious, I mean I, I'm all for all schools generally, of course, but then we'd
definitely have to add more language into specifics about the other types of
schools.
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CHAIR BAISA: I think that I kinda get what's going on here and it's interesting because
we have Mr. Couch's concept which is all the schools; and then we have what Mr.
Hokama mentioned which is we're focusing on how we use public resources. So
I would imagine this would explain why we could talk about all schools in the
introduction and then focus on public schools in the matrix.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe I have a, a word that maybe can be
utilized, like "educational facilities". That would take care private, public, charter
schools.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That, that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Friendly amendment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No problem.
CHAIR BAISA: Any objections? Seeing none, okay, we'll change the, the schools to
"educational facilities". Further comments? Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And just in closing, the, the sentence talks about how they are
critical elements in ensuring a healthy and prosperous community not so much
about what we're gonna do about 'em. It's just that...I feel that all schools and all
educational facilities I guess are important.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't think that we have any disagreement about the importance of
schools. All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. The amendment is in.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further suggestions for amendments in the introduction?
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I would like to propose that at the end of the, the introductory
narrative after "the island's growth and development", a new sentence that says
something along the lines—and I'll, I'll just give you the wording that I have now
and we can discuss that—"While public education is a State responsibility, Maui
County encourages the State to continually invest in our children's future."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion purposes.
CHAIR BAISA: Alright. We have a motion by Member Couch, a second by
Member Victorino. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And the reason I put that in there is because we don't, in this
introductory paragraph, mention that it is a State responsibility and that we want
to endorse or encourage what the State wants to do. And we also want to help
shape what they wanna do for our community. So I think just a, a, a quick look at
it, this would be some wording that we could use if we want to craft it differently.
But we need to...I, I think we need to get something in there that says it's a State
responsibility, but we're gonna be behind them and help them whenever we can.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not necessarily financially, but...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I, I...you have...is that the wording right there?
Yeah -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --if you put the wording...yeah, 'cause I'd like to
see the wording 'cause -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I need to see that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I think I wanna make a little change on the
wording, but I, I have to see it. I don't...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, can you repeat that please?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. "While public education is a State responsibility, Maui
County encourages the State to continually invest in our children's future."
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino, you have the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. So .I agree with what Mr. Couch is
saying, although, I want to put in something because we talked about public
facilities right up and we talked about private schools inclusive in this. So I'd like
not only encourage the State, you know, encouraging all educational facilities
including the State to continually invest in our children's future. So I'd like to
have all educational facilities including the State to continue investing in our
children's future. That would be my amendment because then it would be
inclusive. Because what I'm looking at, Madam Chair, is higher education,
preschool education, I mean all of that is inclusive. Some falls under the State,
some is private, some is nonprofits, but it's all part of our educational component
so I don't want to lose anything. So even though we know the State is
responsible, and if you want to put something that others also, I don't know, I
don't know if that's necessary, but really to make sure that all components of
education from preschool through college, you know, our higher education, our
University of Hawaii campus here is all inclusive that we will be supporting and
we have been, Madam Chair, we have been through the years. You and I have
known—and all of those who been here—we have been very supportive. So
that's what I'd like to...that's my amendment, you know, to add that.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch then Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'm fine with him adding that amendment. The
only thing I would like to look at is the word "facilities"...and maybe
"institutions". 'Cause "facilities" implies, at least --
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CHAIR BAISA: Building.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --to me, implies "building".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: "Institutions", that's fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: "Institutions" is more...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, that's fine. But we use...didn't we use
"facilities" in the beginning?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I think we need to fix that, too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so I think we need to go back and put
"institutions" also.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We need to be consistent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause we used, we used "facilities" in the very
first...that was Mr. -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Pontanilla's -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Friendly amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --amendment, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm very sure that we can correct the language. Mr. Pontanilla, you
wanted to say something?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I was going to say "institution" in the
beginning -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I don't like that word.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --but I, you know, changed to "facilities" because
schools, yeah -CHAIR BAISA: You okay with the, with the "institutions"?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --can, you know, or yeah, doesn't matter, but I
cannot read this thing here.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter) . . .
CHAIR BAISA: You cannot read?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Cannot read.
CHAIR BAISA: David, can you make it bigger?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: There you go.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fancy font. Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Cut the highlight.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. So, of course, I'm all for our keiki's
future and, and getting them educated, but, you know, what are...I know a lot of
people my age and older who are going back to school and getting educations to,
to, you know, better their lives. So just to focus on children's future seems
limiting for me, anyways, just because I do know of more, you know, people
other than children getting educations.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You're the young one here. . . . (laughter). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Now let's not get into discussion of age, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So anyways. Yeah, I, you know, I'm looking
through the, the rest of the opening of this text, we're really focusing on
elementary/intermediate/high school/college...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Citizens?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Citizens?
CHAIR BAISA: In, in the future of our people, our citizens, our residents...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I mean I'm good with anything What do you
think, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Our residents.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Friendly amendment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Residents.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Residents.
CHAIR BAISA: Our residents' futures.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Residents will work.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, just so we're more inclusive and not just...of
course our children, but more so...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That should be a friendly amendment, just put
"residents".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have consensus on that -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --those changes, everybody okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Any objections? If not, then we will change it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion on the floor, do we not? All those in favor,
say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 15, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. The Chair will mark it eight ayes, one
no...I meant... sorry, one Member excused, Member Mateo. Sorry.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is it alright if we make that correction from the
first, the first sentence?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, by consensus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have no problem.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Raatz, we're gonna change that from "facilities" to
"institutions".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just so we, we're consistent.
CHAIR BAISA: Just as long as we don't have an objection -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
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CHAIR BAISA: --it's okay. Yeah. We're in that point, guys, where we have a little bit
of freedom because we are in Committee. It's kind of a working document.
When we get to the end of it and we formally adopt it, I think that's it. Okay,
moving on. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I have nothing for the narrative.
CHAIR BAISA: No further amendments? And we've already voted...we haven't voted
on the narrative as amended. So we'll vote on that motion. All those in favor, say
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, moving on to the matrix, please.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move to approve Matrix Items
No. 859 through 877 which includes the goal, Maui will have a...have school and
library facilities that meet residents' needs and goals.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member Victorino. And it's interesting that we talking about residents. See?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hey, see?
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move that in Matrix Item No. 860,
to replace the word "provide" with "assist in providing" because this, this
objective says we're gonna start providing stuff that the State needs to really
provide. We can assist in providing at...in our planning efforts and the permitting
efforts, but actually providing, I, I, I don't know that we wanna go that route.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino to change the word to "assist" the words "provide" to "assist in
providing". Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. It's eight ayes and one Member
excused, Member Mateo.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Would it be inappropriate if we were...I would like
to suggest that we put "educational institutions", like when it says on 862,
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"Require dedication of adequate land for educational institutions" instead of
"school site(s)". And there's a number of times "school sites" or "schools" are
mentioned. Since we're really not trying to limit it just to schools, but educational
institutions, would that be inappropriate?
CHAIR BAISA: I'm going to ask...have to ask somebody who knows more about what
we can put in here than me, and that's Mr. Summers. Can we include other
facilities besides State facilities?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, I think it would be appropriate not to narrow it down just to State
public schools if we're looking in the context of libraries. I would note, however,
that we do have a bit of a concern with this particular policy. You'll see in, in the
Director's column that the State Department of Education has adopted impact fee
legislation to address this. So we're somewhat uncomfortable with the policy
given that change.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The Planning Director's...when, when I made the motion, that
included the Planning Director's changes which -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --specifically deletes 862.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further discussion? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I have some comments on 864 and 865.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Eight sixty-four, well, you know, I, I, I mean
conceptually I think this is a great idea. Financially, you know that the State is
going the opposite way, they're shutting down schools and trying to consolidate
schools, because it is an issue of not wanting to ask the taxpayer for resources to
make those type of options more, more viable and, and to be existing. So I don't
know if we want keep 864. Eight sixty-five, you know, I, I give you my, my
reasons why I have a issue with this: On Lanai, it doesn't really work. We got
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the State, especially the Department of Education, using most of the community
and County facilities whereby it hampers and reduces the ability of
community/resident activities to utilize County facilities, because the school
seems to have a sense, or the State seems to have a sense, of, of priority over our
facilities. So I have an issue with that. I, I, I don't mind finding a way to have
workable relations and agreements done, but I don't think the County should step
aside its priority of having community and residential use for County Parks and
Services first versus the State, since I see the State not doing their responsibilities
and their jobs in the manner that I would hope so. So I just state that I would
prefer deleting 864 and 865, Chair Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama, because I'm aware of
this myself in my area, but it's an opposite thing. When we put facilities on
school grounds, they want to use it only for schools and they won't let outsiders in
over on evenings and weekends. So it can go both ways. Was that a motion, Mr.
Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I make it a motion.
CHAIR BAISA: And we have a second by Mr. Victorino. So now we're in discussion to
eliminate 864 -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: --and 865.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just a brief comment in regards to the
deletion of both items. You know, I, I agree with Mr. Hokama. We had an issue
at the Maui Little League field where it became contentious between the State and
the County. And, you know, we build facilities for everybody, including, you
know, those children that play little league. So I'm...full support.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino and then Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll let Ms. Cochran go first. Go ahead.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. If I recall—I forget what
school, but it's here in Central, Kahului/Wailuku maybe. Mr. Pontanilla might
know better, but—they had put down that sorta soft, you know... or maybe it was
up in Pukalani, I don't recall, but it was a State/County, you know, partnership.
So I, I recall an actual incident where we did work together. They funded it to
make it a safer place for the kids, and so...
CHAIR BAISA: I remember we accepted a donation of the mat, remember?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Yes, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I'm trying to jog my memory in regards to that,
but, you know, I, I definitely honor Mr. Hokama's historical knowledge of the
past and what continues here into the, into the present. So I, you know, I would
hope we could work hand in hand and together for the betterment of our
community, but as I'm hearing, it, it doesn't really quite pan out that way a lot of
times. So I, I don't know, somehow I just would like to see if we can encourage
it, great; but if that's just sort of a dead-end road, then I, I don't know.
CHAIR BAISA: I know where you're coming from.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. It's kinda tough.
CHAIR BAISA: I would love to see us work together, but I guess, practically, it really
doesn't happen.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'll take a different
position because I would like to continue to encourage. I really believe a lot of
this is based upon various areas, principals, as well as district supervisors. So
you're trying to lump everybody together in one area. There are many
communities throughout this State that work well public, Counties and the State,
work well together in utilizing their facilities like gyms, like playing fields, and
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all that. And if, if you remember, Mr. Hokama, in 1964 when the State took over
all the schools as well as Judiciary, the memorandum of agreement was that
whenever possible and facilities were available, they were to be made—adjacent
to schools—they were to be available to that school for that purpose. That's why
today Wells Park is used by Iao School, this park up here is used by Wailuku
Elementary, the Kahului School uses..., Lihikai, all public facilities. County
facilities next to schools were basically, well a lot of them were the old schools
that were built as County facilities, then turned over to the State. But the State
never took the parks. The parks were never given over to the State. It was just
the school grounds itself, but they're abutting County parks throughout this State
and throughout this County. It happens, happens on Molokai, happens on Lanai,
you know, it is...that's a fact. To say we're not going to encourage really is
counter manning, really counter what we're trying to do here. I believe we need
to continue to work together because these facilities are so intertwined. And our
people need to be able to use, whether the gym is a County gym or a State gym, it
should be for the people, not who owns it, not the County, not the State. It's the
people of this great State that owns what is a County facility or a State facility.
So, Madam Chair, I, I, I will...even though I second it for discussion, I'll still vote
against it because I believe we got to continue to encourage, not say, "No, let's
not encourage this."
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that's my take. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And then Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I, I agree with Member Victorino in that we have
to figure out some way to, to get some joint cooperation. So, possibly, instead of
deleting it, if Mr. Hokama's willing to say, encourage the joint, joint cooperation
in the use of State and County school and recreational facilities, possibly, I don't
know.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, the State talks a lot about cooperation,
Chair -COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter) .
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --you know, and that's all they do. They do the talk,
they never do the walk. 'Cause I would agree, the County owned the schools and
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we built those facilities and we built those parks during the Territorial days and
prior to Statehood. And then, you know, Governor Burns had a, you know,
tremendous idea of making education to be equal to any child in the State of
Hawaii and we got Statewide school system. But interesting enough as the State
took the school facilities from the County, the County had already issued bonds to
school improvements. The County still was left with the obligation to pay for
those school improvements even after everything was turned over to the State.
So, yeah, you know, is it always the County that needs to ask for the people's
money to make sure it takes care of the State's obligations? Wells Park,
. . .(inaudible). . . with some other Members. The State agreed to pay 50 percent
for the improvements of Wells Park, take care of that issue of the parking area,
the wall. The State reneged. We paid 100 percent for that improvements. We
took care of Wailuku Gym, we bought it out, we bought it from a private. We
made it...that was supposed to be 50/50 again; we paid 100 percent for that full
public facility, 'cause the State said, "Oh, I guess we don't have enough money."
The County finds the resources and taxes the people to provide the services and
facilities. Why the State doesn't warna do the same? I don't know, Chair; but
I'm tired of this two-way talk of cooperation and only a one-way street of
payment, and that's the County. I'm tired of it. I have other use for our money. I
would like us to do more County road repaving, I would like to have more County
brand new facilities in every district. I'm tired of taking care State
responsibilities, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, it sounds to me like we're talking about really two different
things. There's this ideal that we want where we would encourage the State to
work with the County and we'd all, you know, be one big happy family taking
care of everything, but then Mr. Hokama's point is that it's not practical, it
doesn't really happen. So maybe we need two matrix items: one that says, we
need to encourage this; and a second one that says, they better...we better make
them honor their agreements. That's what it sounds like to me. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, thank you. And I, I, I look at Baldwin
High School, you know, they built their own stadium. I'm, I'm sure it was State
money. I look at King Kekaulike football stadium which is adjacent to the school,
and I think that's a State facility. So as a...I, I, I put the onus on our people that
support us in the State Legislature to come up with plans in regards to providing
the kind of facilities that each of these schools require for athletics. You look at
Maui High School, they have an athletic football field, a track field, and now a
first-class, softball field for the, for the ladies. And, you know, it takes people in
our State Legislature to, to, to move these things. And, yeah, you know, as
County...as a County we can support that someway, somehow. So, you know, I
kinda agree with Mr. Hokama here, you know, it is a responsibility of the State
that they provide this type of facilities for athletics. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Well we have a Mexican standoff here, guys. . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Oh, go ahead.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I like your idea of perhaps
creating another item in the matrix. And, you know, 'cause I'm looking at...I'm
hearing State has not paid their fair share basically. And so to have this...say
require, you know, in a separate matrix for the State to pay their fair share of
operation and maintenance of schools, recreation and park facilities, somewhere
along those lines. And so how we're gonna force them to do that, I don't quite
know. Obviously it hasn't worked before. So I...it was just an idea. I think -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --John...Mr. Summers has a comment.
CHAIR BAISA: Wait, let Mr. Hokama speak again -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --and I'll get to you Mr. Victorino. Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, you know, I appreciate you and the Members
allowing me to say my piece.
CHAIR BAISA: It's okay, why we're here.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say, you know, my frustration with the
State...but I'm open to, you know, you know, I mean I hear Mr. Victorino, and,
and, and, you know, one thing I can tell you, every County that the State deals
with does things differently in Hawaii. But when Senator Kim in Ways and
Means attacks Maui County for saying we don't do our fair share to assist the
State when we go and ask for State support in State general funds, it really bothers
me because we know how much the County supports State departments and State
programs in this County. Just look at our budget, there's at least five State
departments, minimum I would think, that we support with County dollars. You
know, it disturbs me that the mentality in Honolulu at the State Capital is that the
counties do nothing and we only ask for money. I beg to differ intensely. I think
our County can show State, the whole State entity that we have been able to
provide our County residents more opportunities, more options because of our
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willingness to put money into College of Tropical Ag, Department of Education,
Higher Education, Department of Transportation, Land and Natural Resources,
Department...you know. I'm, I'm tired of hearing the County doesn't do its share
at the State. And so I'm venting my frustrations now because I will not continue
to have the State think that we only take from them. I think we give them a hell
of a lot more than we take. Thank you, Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Well said, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: After that prelude, there's not much else.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But, you know, I've gotta agree with Mr. Hokama
to all the way across that point; however, let me make you and all the Members
clear in one area, when the State took over our schools, many counties including
Maui, were struggling to support the school system. And today if you look at the
tax base and the $2 billion plus that go into our educational system, if Maui
County was to not get their lion's share which comes direct from State revenue
which we all produce...I'll, I'll be the first to say we all produce it. But at
$14,000 a student, if Maui County tomorrow was to give...be given back the
educational system, we're gonna have to scramble to bring up some big money.
And again I wanna look at being fair across the board, okay. We take...we get
more money from the State for our students throughout the County of Maui than
we give into the system. That's a fact, and I don't think Mr. Hokama can disagree
with that. I agree, we, this County has been very generous in supporting many
aspects of the State and the State programs, but it's a, it's a two-way street.
That's why Maui County's so unique, Madam Chair, we are heads above the
other counties in many areas, because we have taken the ball and run with it early
in the game, not waited `til somebody helped us.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So...
CHAIR BAISA: --we've had a lot of discussion. The Chair would really appreciate if
we would focus on finding some compromise language here. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Summers.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Just a couple of comments, one on Policy No. 864.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 15, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: Okay, go ahead.
MR. SUMMERS: This has been a, a very important policy through the GPAC review
process. We have a history, as was noted, of having very, very large schools.
Some of our elementary schools are 900 students up to and over a thousand
students. And this has led to a situation where you have portables encroaching on
areas that were intended for playgrounds, you've got administrative staff that's
stretched and, and strained. So it, it does have a, a real implication on student
achievement, and that was voiced throughout the process. Also there are effects
on the neighborhoods. We're trying to encourage students to walk to school, to
be able to get to school on bicycle and other means, to have community-orientated
schools, and they have these very large, super schools, that becomes very
difficult. Essentially you're developing an, say an elementary school to serve an
entire...a much larger geographic area than it was ever intended. So again we're
just encouraging the State to do this, this is consistent with State policy. We think
it, it helps to encourage the newer schools that are being built which are sized
accordingly. Regarding the Policy No. 865, perhaps language could be added at
the end to say something like, where, where both parties have met their
obligations or you could throw in, where applicable. But if the major...if the
primary concern is that the State is not meeting its obligations, then that could
probably address...be addressed at the end of the sentence with a clause
specifically related to that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Summers. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, I, I, I agree with
Mr. Summers in regards to the overcrowding of our schools. I, I, I look at
Kahului, for instance Maui Waena, we're the third largest intermediate school in
the whole State. And, you know, as we build more housing for our people in
Central Maui, a good example is that new school that is being built in, I guess,
Wailuku Heights. That adds more pressure, now, to lao School. So how do we
tell the State, take a look at the facilities here on Maui and come up with a plan to
take care growth, future growth so that intermediate...right now the bottleneck is
intermediate schools. And how, how do we take care the intermediate schools in
Maui County? Because as, you know, more students leave intermediate school,
they're gonna fund not only in, you know, for Central Maui, Iao School and Maui
Waena, and right now they're at their seams. And one of the things that really
bothers me is that Maui Waena, we, we, we, we do have some expansion plans,
but again it's held up by the State of Hawaii because what I understand is now the
State don't have any money. So, you know, the State continues to plan no
financial support to, to build the school and what do we have? Overcrowding
condition and it's, you know, it, it affects the students from learning, that's for
sure. So I, I thought I'd pass that comment in regards to the area that I represent,
Maui Waena. Right now, we're busting at the seams, we don't have enough
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room, you know, to support education for the kids that probably is gonna be
coming out, out of Pomaikai, Lihikai School, as well as Kahului School. And I
agree with Mr. Summers that the State need to pay attention.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, we have a motion on the floor
by...made by Mr. Hokama and the, the motion is to delete. Any further
discussion? Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Did we want to separate those individually or -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --because I think there's some consensus on one and not on...
CHAIR BAISA: If Mr. Hokama -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Please, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: --would withdraw his motion.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm happy that we take it separately, Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --if no objections by the Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: So shall we start with 864?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: On 864, I think Mr. Summers had some
comments in regards to that with probably adding some language.
CHAIR BAISA: It's 864, Matrix Item 864.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Summers, did you have a comment -MR. SUMMERS: Well at the end of the --
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CHAIR BAISA: --other than what you already made?
MR. SUMMERS: --just that at the end of the policy one could add, "when all parties
have a history of meeting their obligations".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, that was 865 that he was talking about I believe.
MR. SUMMERS: That's 865, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I'm talking about 864.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, he was talking about 864.
MR. SUMMERS: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Summers, where did you wanna put that sentence?
MR. SUMMERS: That would be 865.
CHAIR BAISA: On 865.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay. So 864 is okay?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, we support it as proposed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wait, sorry. Clarification, Chair Thank you.
So for the Department, 864, you're okay in deleting?
MR. SUMMERS: We, we strongly support that policy as, as proposed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, right, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, on the floor, we have motion to delete 864. That is
the matter. We need a...okay, could we have a motion then to delete 864 just to
be sure? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Propose to delete.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Second by Mr. Victorino. And that's the motion that's before us right
now. Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: If not, all those in favor, please say, "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair hears one aye and seven noes and one Member excused.
Everybody okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: So the motion fails.

VOTE:

AYES: Councilmember Hokama.
NOES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Is there a motion to delete 865 or amend it?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Amend it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Amend.
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CHAIR BAISA: Is that a motion, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You guys amend, make a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. I'd like to amend it to add Mr Summers'
verbiage. And if you could repeat that so that, that Mr. Raatz can put it up on the
board?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Summers, would you please?
MR. SUMMERS: It could read something like, at the end, "where all parties have a
history of meeting their obligations".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I don't think that's what we wanted.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Hang on a second. Is that...that's, that's your suggestion?
MR. SUMMERS: Well that's, that's one approach.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I would just maybe simply state it to say, we
encourage better cooperation between the State and County in...for joint use of
public facilities
CHAIR BAISA: So encourage joint use...better...no, better cooperation for...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For use of County... State and County facilities.
CHAIR BAISA: For joint use.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I hate that word "joint" because I tell you we never
gonna agree with...the State's not going to agree with us, we not going to agree.
So I just would say, "for use of State and County facilities".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair, for...
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Victorino and
that's the language. Any further discussion of this?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And just to bring it home, yeah, again. While we
have been very happy to support, and with Lanai, we are going to donate 50 acres
of County land to the State Department of Education for school expansion on
Lanai which I, I appreciate the County's position. They get the nerve to ask us to
pay for subdivision, and we're gonna give them 50 acres of land free. You know,
typical, you know, mentality of the State — take, take, take. So, you know, that's,
that's all I gonna say about the State right now.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, Members, after this discussion, I guess we're all gonna be having
conversations with our State Representatives and Senators.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, for the area that I represent, you
know, I'm glad that Senator Tsutsui had indicated that the State will be
constructing a 95-acre park in the proximity of Maui Lani. So I appreciate that
from the Senator.
CHAIR BAISA: That should be helpful, yes. Any...Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'll give you one good news to that, Mr. Pontanilla.
Your Senator is also pushing for a new intermediate school in the area.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Excellent. Well again it comes down to everybody working together
for the good of our community, and that's the bottom line. Okay, are we okay
with this language or do we want to work on it some more? If not, Chair will call
for the vote. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Chair will mark it seven ayes and two
Members excused, Member Carroll and Member Mateo.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, moving on. Any further amendments in this section? If not,
Chair will call for the vote. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items Nos. 878
through 886 which includes Objective No. 2 which says, "Provide a more
expansive network of safe and convenient pedestrian-friendly streets, trails,
pathways, and bikeways between neighborhoods and schools."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member Victorino. Any suggestions for amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, may I just ask one -CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --question for clarification? If Department can help
the Committee understand when you say, "trails" we talking about off the road,
dirt paths kind of thing, gentlemen? Or are we...I mean I just trying to get one
grip on "trails".
MR. SUMMERS: I think that's generally the idea that they would be walking paths not,
not necessarily out in the woods but they could be graveled areas. We have
walking paths in, in Maui Lani that could be used, but generally grade separated.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So this is within an urbanized type of residential areas
you looking at?
MR. SUMMERS: I think it's inclusive of that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We, we not talking about conservation lands,
agricultural lands...
MR. SUMMERS: I, I don't think it excludes that, but I think it, it could include both
where appropriate, because some schools are in very rural areas and, and then, of
course, we have our urban schools.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So you wouldn't have a problem if we adjust
Objective 2 to say, "where appropriate"?
MR. SUMMERS: No, I wouldn't have a problem with that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Summers.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that a motion, Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, Chair, I would make a motion to add the word,
"where appropriate".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Hokama,
seconded by Member Cochran. Further discussion? Seeing none, all those in
favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: Any...anything else? Seeing none...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Oh, wait...Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. 882, conduct an inventory to determine safety
obstacles, blah, blah, blah, who conducts that, us? You, Planning Department?
MR. SUMMERS: Well we can conduct it as we do, for instance, Community Plan
updates. These types of issues may float up to the surface. We may identify
some safety hazards. It's also down through the Safe Routes to School initiative.
We've got a couple of those going on right now. So, yes, we would work in
partnership with the State.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Should that be stated, though? Because...or
if it's a part of that SR2S which is a State implementation...
CHAIR BAISA: At the present time, you may remember that in the last budget, we set
aside money for a study to study the need for a sidewalk from King Kekaulike
School down to Pukalani
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: --Superette, that this might be the kind of thing that we're talking about.
`Cause those are students that don't use the school bus, that walk.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm thinking in my area, too, up Lahainaluna
Road -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and all that -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --new project being proposed and everything, too.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I wouldn't wanna limit it just to the Safe Routes to School's
initiative. That's why we've got this separate -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --item.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thanks for the clarification. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Anything further? Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just a question regards to school bus,
transportation. I, I don't know if we covered, in the Transportation area, where -CHAIR BAISA: We did.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --you know, how can the County and the State
work together to provide more school, school bus transportation for kids? You

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 15, 2011

know, I, I, I see school kids catching our bus to school, of course, they pay a fee,
and the possibility of supporting some of these, you know, transportation needs.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: In the Transit section.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I know we've...we addressed that to some extent in the Transit
section.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, yes.
MR. SUMMERS: Where I believe there were some policies related to cooperation in this
area.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I understand that the Director is gonna,
hopefully, contact the State of Hawaii in regards to school bus transportation.
Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I think you're right on Mr. Pontanilla. That's emerging as an issue
for our transportation system.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Because many, many of the kids are now using our system because of
the charge.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Exactly.
CHAIR BAISA: And so they get on the County bus.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments in this area? Seeing none...Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Just a question for the Department. Would this be
a good place to include something about Complete Streets? I know you're talking
about Safe Routes to School, but Complete Streets also kinda handles
bike/pedestrian-friendly infrastructure and traffic calming features. Would it be
okay to put it in here? We kinda did that -CHAIR BAISA: We did.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --we did that in -CHAIR BAISA: In the Transit section.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --in the Transportation section. So...
MR. SUMMERS: Right. We, we did address in Transportation section. We've also got
some policies in the Land Use element.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Anything else? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We'll mark it seven ayes and two
Members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, that ends 886 so we'll have a motion on the section. All
those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED SECTION ON SCHOOLS AND
LIBRARIES.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the narrative under
Infrastructure and Public Facilities, the Health Care section, starting at Page 6-42
ending at 6-46.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Mr. Victorino. Any amendments for the introduction on Health Care?
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not so much the introduction, are you looking for just the
introduction part? 'Cause I have some in the text after the introduction.
CHAIR BAISA: Go through the whole, the whole narrative. It's okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I just want to call the Members' attention on Page 6-45, where
we talk... and we had a testifier at the last meeting to talk about this, but
"According to the Maui Bed Needs Study, Maui needs additional acute care beds
and services." And then it talks further about the need for long-term care beds in
particularly...is particularly acute in West Maui. By the way, that's a typo; it
should be, "is particularly acute in West Maui". That has changed, according to
our testifier. He can't, you know, he, he had...he was the Executive Director of a,
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a long-term care facility and he can't fill his beds now. And it's not because of
the lack of patients, it's, it's the expense. So I'm trying to figure out a way we
can add that...the expense of long-term care and I, and I can't quite come up with
the words. And maybe if the Department or the Members can help out. We need
to stress that the expense of long-term care facilities is preventing the use of these
facilities.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair? Chair? I, I mean, Mr. Couch, I can give you a little bit of
background -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --having been involved in this area, and in fact working with Mr. Krieg
to get the latest expansion at Hale Makua. What I suspect is happening, is first of
all, there is a change in the thinking about long-term care. And the change is that
we prefer to have people remain at home as long as they can and have the services
come to them rather than putting them in institutions. However, it is the Chair's
experience that sometimes that is not practical, it doesn't happen, and the reason it
doesn't happen is because maybe there is not enough service in the area, maybe
it's expensive to have the service come, or maybe it just doesn't work for that
family because they all work and they all have commitments or they travel or
whatever it is or the care gets beyond, you know, they, they almost need skilled
nursing and that's when they do very well in a, in a long-term care facility. One
of the issues that is happening here is not only the cost of the care, but it is the fact
that we are in this down economy. And because of this down economy, who can
afford to cough up $10,000 to take care of your loved one in a facility when
Medicare doesn't want to pay for it? And if you don't have long-term care
insurance, it won't cover it. And even if you have long-term care insurance, my
personal experience was that it cost us $10,000 a month and our long-term care
insurance that we had for my mother was $3,000 a month. So if we had not had
the funds, what would we do? My feeling is that as the economy recovers and
people go back to work, I think that Hale Makua is gonna see their beds fill up
again. But, you know, we're in this down economy, people cannot afford to pay,
they're not working, so they stay home and take care of the loved one. I, I think
all of us would rather do that, but when you have to work and pay for your house
and do everything and you have a choice, it works better. So this is what we're
faced with. Our community is going through changes, not only in philosophy of
how you care for the elderly, but also all these economic things that are
happening. So I have a feeling that in time, Hale Makua is going to fill up. So
I...we're doing a plan to 2030. So it's not just for today that we're planning,
we're planning to 2030. Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Madam Chair, I agree with you and also that
there has been a large growth in private homes that take care almost all the way
up...and in fact in some acute care is taking care -CHAIR BAISA: Care homes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --care homes. Maui has been the leader in the
State. I have a cousin who has been a public nurse has been coming and doing the
inspections, and she says, even compared to Oahu -CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Maui has a tremendous amount of homes here.
So people opting for that, not only because of expense, but more intimate care.
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In other words, a smaller, you know, four or five
people instead of, you know, so there are some...you're right, the, the dynamics
have changed and continue to change. So I, I would have to say what Mr. Krieg
brought up really was important.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But if you're looking to 2030, I believe
Hale...Hale Makua and Hale Mahaolu and all these other aids, whenever there's
open space, it's gonna start filling up very quickly. So I have to agree with you,
Madam Chair, I think leaving things as they are, yeah, at this point probably is
important.
CHAIR BAISA: The other thing that Mr. Krieg brings up in his written testimony is the
word "institution" and "institutionalization". He kinda thinks should be taken out
of, out of the wording in this section. So let's keep that in mind as we proceed.
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And I agree wholeheartedly with what both of you
have said; however, we don't mention that anywhere in here about the home care.
CHAIR BAISA: It, it'll come further in the matrix.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, in the matrix should come.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah, it's in the matrix, but I mean these, these are
facilities that we shouldn't be encouraging. If we're okay with it just in the
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matrix, I'm fine with that, but it, it isn't mentioned whatsoever in the, in the
narrative. In...I couldn't find it anyway. Can we ask the Department, possibly, to
throw some language in there? Oh, Mr. Summers has a question, Madam Chair.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, if, if you look at -CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: --thank you, if, if we look at the second, second sentence, last
paragraph as projected where it notes that, as demographic data show, Maui's
elderly population will be growing significantly over the next twenty years,
long-term care beds will be needed near population centers to meet future
demand. So we do address the notion of long-term care beds.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well I'm talking about the home care facilities that
Mr. Victorino and Ms. Baisa were talking about.
MR. SUMMERS: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We don't mention that anywhere except for in the matrix. If, if
that is sufficient for the Planning Department...
MR. SUMMERS: Well one of the things that was suggested by Mr. Krieg is to have a
definition of what long-term care is. And that definition includes these other
components. He suggested that in his testimony. We did prepare a, a definition
when we get to the, to the matrix that may help with that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: I also want to mention that we're very fortunate here on Maui that to
have the Office on Aging and a very progressive director who is really in touch
with what is happening in the aging world. And we're moving ahead here on
Maui with an ADRC which is a very important modern iteration of elderly care
where it's all coordinated services and people have a...like a one-stop where they
call a number or get in touch with an office and they're directed with all of their
needs. And I think this is really important to the care of our elderly because we
are gonna have more of us, guys, that clock is going every second and we're all
going there. So the demographics tell us we have a tsunami of aging coming, and
we need to be prepared for it. And we need to have many different kinds of, of
facilities to care for everyone. I think it's kind of like, you know, we have all
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these facilities and we're working on various accommodations for visitors, but
we're gonna need the same kind of thing for elderly. We're gonna need some to
stay at home, some to have care homes, some to go into long-term care, and then
ultimately hospitals, and we have to have it all. So this, you know, the world's
changing, it's a different thing. And we're talking about what we're gonna look
like in 2030. So I think that we have to keep that in mind, we're not planning for
today.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further suggestions for changes in the narrative and the, the
introduction? Otherwise, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch? Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items No. 887 through
920 which includes the goal, "All of Maui residents will have the best possible
health care to include healthy living, disease prevention, as well as acute and long
term care" and Objective No. 1, "Greater autonomy to the Maui region in their
efforts to improve medical care on the Island."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second that motion.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Member Victorino. Any suggestions for amendments in this area? Be alert for -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: --the word "institution". Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. I was thinking about that.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But, but as part of the goal, and again I just ask the
Committee Members to, to think about it, I think the goal is very utopian in a
sense: "best possible health care", "will have the best possible health care". I
don't know, but I think for us to have some sense of practicalness, you know, I
would be more comfortable with "the best possible health care we can afford".
You know, I mean, I mean we all want the Mercedes or the Cadillac, but, you
know, some of us only can afford the Chevys. So, you know, I mean -CHAIR BAISA: Well I...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --what are we gonna shoot for? What we can afford
and, you know, make use of or have something so expensive that even if, you
know, part of the...that the comments we get from the construction industry, you
know, we building those million dollar houses, but it ain't for us. So are we going
to have a great medical facility that we cannot afford to use either? I just bring it
up from a perspective of the practical, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, I think the, the, the few words, "the best possible health
care" kinda covers your, your idea. And I so...I know what you're saying, you
know, we all want the best, but I think they were careful in saying, "have the best
possible", 'cause we're all aware of what's going on with health care. It's
becoming a challenge to have health care and be able to afford it. Any further
comments -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: --further suggestions for amendments in this section that we have on the
floor? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We'll mark it eight [sic] ayes and two
Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items
No. 921 through 930 which includes Objective No. 2, "An expansion of long-term
care facilities and long-term care alternatives to meet the needs of our aging
population."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member Victorino. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, in, in Matrix Item No. 923 and 924 is that word.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I'm not quite sure how...what to replace it with, but just to
call the Members' attention if somebody wants to make a motion on that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to make a motion to strike "institution" and
"institutionalize" and replace it with "long-term care" and the...and, and even if,
if there is a need for "long-term care facility".
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have a motion. Do we have a second?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'll second it for...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. It appears that this is what Mr. Krieg
mentions in his letter. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm comfortable with, with if somebody has other
wording they would rather, but taking the word "institutionalized" and
"institutional" out of the, the, the two 923 and 924 I think is really...because
institutionalization has too many dynamics now. It's, it's really...and, and a care
home can be considered.
CHAIR BAISA: Doesn't that sound much better?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And I, I would like to probably ask the Department
their concern here. We do need long-term care. It says, recognize that—in 923,
for instance—Recognize that facilities for low-income elders who need long-term
institutional care are needed, are a needed form of affordable housing. So they're
trying to...I believe the Department is trying to say, it's not just regular long-term
care, it's, it's, it's, you know, the, the word they're using is "institutionalized" but
I don't know what a good synonym is for that. But it's a separate type of longterm care I think. It's more -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Assisted living?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --assisted living type of thing as opposed to just occasional
visits I guess. I don't know. Can the Department chime in on that please?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. One of the things that I think would clarify all of this is a
definition of what we mean by long-term care.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: And this is something that if, if the Members have the testimony
submitted by Mr. Krieg on October 5 th -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
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MR. SUMMERS: --the last paragraph, he speaks to the need for that definition. This
definition could go in the glossary of the document. I, I used his language to
come up with a potential definition that could read something like this,
"Long-term care means a variety of homes, dwellings, and buildings, ranging
from traditional nursing homes to buildings that provide home-like environments
on a 24-hour basis to persons who need constant care and supervision. Long-term
care homes includes, but are not limited to care homes, foster homes,
assisted-living, and nursing homes."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well that pretty much covers that.
MR. SUMMERS: So, so it's very expansive.
CHAIR BAISA: So if we...when we talk about long-term care and that definition is in
the glossary, that covers all of that and we don't have to worry about it.
MR. SUMMERS: I, I believe it would, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Would that be long-term care or long-term care facilities? You
should...it sounds like you're talking about just buildings right now -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --in that definition.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: I think it is more orientated to the buildings as opposed to the service.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So it would be "long-term care facilities".
CHAIR BAISA: Facilities, yes.
MR. SUMMERS: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We can add that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So do we need...we don't need to add that here, we would have
to make that motion during the glossary time. So you guys have to remember to
put that in there.
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CHAIR BAISA: Well we still have to deal with the language in 923. And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I wouldn't mind adding...if you
don't...a friendly amendment, "need of long-term facilities and", you know,
"long-term -CHAIR BAISA: "Long-term care facilities".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --facilities", yeah, the "care", yeah, yeah. So
"facilities" would come after "care", right? And then "if there is a need for longterm", "long-term care facilities", then that way it's clear what we referring to in
this section.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, we're 924.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh. 'Cause we on 923 already.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, 924 looks fine. Do you, do you need a motion on that or
are you okay with consensus?
CHAIR BAISA: We probably should have a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. We have a motion by Member Victorino, seconded by
Member Couch to adopt this language, "Evaluate the needs of the long-term
disabled and provide planning support for their care if there is a need for
long-term care facilities." Okay. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just want to ask Department one question on 923.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: After, you know, we voted on this.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We haven't, we haven't voted...
CHAIR BAISA: We only did -24.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh.
CHAIR BAISA: We only did -24.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we didn't do...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Now we can go to 923 if you'd like.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, on 923, I understand what the Committee's
trying to do and I'm very supportive. What I want to ask is, are you sure that this,
this is for low-income elders who need this type of facilities and program?
Wouldn't it be more accurate that this is a needed form of subsidized housing than
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affordable? You know, they're gonna ask for tax credits from the State, they're
gonna ask for certain conditions, you know, from us. So I mean let's call it what
it is if it really is subsidized, I don't have a problem -MR. SUMMERS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --with it, but let's call it what it is.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I think most likely if we're dealing with low-income elders,
we're probably talking about subsidy. I think the question is, though, whether we
want to narrow it just to low-income elders. And I'm thinking about sort of the
gap groups, and there's going to be a significant need in that area. I'm
approaching it as a land use planner with applications that come into our office,
offices for these types of facilities. Some of `em may support the needs of gap
group communities as well as low-income. So...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I agree with you, Mr. Summers, but this is
specifically about the low-income component.
MR. SUMMERS: Right. So that...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, you talking about something more broad
and general which I understand and I can be supportive, but specifically for this
group, you know, I don't want this fantasy that it's affordable and it's not.
MR. SUMMERS: Right, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I, I'm reading this and it confuses me 'cause it says, recognize that
facilities for low-income elders who need long-term care—I think the facilities is
redundant—are a needed form of affordable housing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: I think that makes sense. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'd like to amend that. We actually...we don't have a motion
for this one.
CHAIR BAISA: No, we don't have a motion. We just...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So I'd like to move to amend it as stated including at the end
where it says, "a needed form of affordable housing" to say, "needed form of
affordable and/or subsidized housing" to incorporate Mr. Hokama's comments.
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CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Second. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Further comments or discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments in this area? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We mark it eight ayes and one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items No. 931 through
942 which includes Objective No. 3 which states, "More support to the home-care
and community-based programs to become an alternative to traditional nursing
homes."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Any recommendations for amendments? Seeing none, all those in
favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items No. 943 to 955
which includes Objective No. 4, "Improved preventative medicine and primary
health care."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Any discussion or proposals? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'm looking at the Policies No. 944, is this
something that is a State kuleana that we're now picking up or is it...are we going
to do it in joint cooperation with the State or are we doing it by ourselves? I kinda
echo Mr. Hokama's concerns about the County doing State things.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, I think this is being done by the Office on Aging. This is
their charge.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So this is something we are doing at the County level as
well? Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Summers, anything to add?
MR. SUMMERS: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Further questions or comments?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm really excited to see Item 952 where it addresses
the substance abuse/mental health type issues. So I was, yeah, wondering where I
was gonna insert, but I see that it's here so that's excellent.
CHAIR BAISA: I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I think it's a very progressive way of looking at holistic care.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? If not, all those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We're done with this section. We have
eight ayes and Mr. Mateo is excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: I think, Members, you are looking like maybe we can take a break
before we get...oh, let's vote on this whole section. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries; eight ayes, one Member excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED SECTION ON HEALTH CARE
FACILITIES.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, let's take our morning break until 10:30, and when we come
back, we'll start on Energy. This meeting is now in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

10:17 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:38 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order? This is the
General Plan Committee and we are ready to take up in Chapter 6, the section on
Energy. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the narrative on Infrastructure
and Public Facilities, the Energy section which starts on Page 6-47 and goes
through 6-52.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair has a motion from Member Couch,
seconded by Member Victorino. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. On Page 6-47, the second sentence
that says, "Renewable energy development will be critical in helping Maui reduce
energy costs". I would like to replace...I, I move to replace the word "reduce" to
"stabilize". And the reason I mention that is...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sony, thank you. The reason I mention that is it's something
we learned at...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino, for keeping us on track. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Something that we both learned—and Chair Mateo was at that
same meeting—at -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --APEC, that actual energy costs for wind energy is extremely
large compared to oil, but the, the good thing about the energy, the wind energy,
is that it will help reduce, I mean stabilize the energy costs and it will also help
protect the environment. But let's not get everybody all excited that hey, if we do
renewable energy, it's gonna reduce costs. It will stabilize costs at this time.
Maybe it'll reduce costs when the cost of oil goes way back up again. But at this
time, according to all the facts and figures we saw at APEC, it's, it's not going to
reduce costs, it'll stabilize costs.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Couch. I can verify that I saw the same
thing. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I also saw the same thing. And the thing is
with, with what APEC brought to our attention was not only this will stabilize, but
in the long-term, it will have a profound effect because oil is not infinite anymore,
and that was one of the other things that was kept being brought up. You know,
there is somewhere along the line when oil will either rise to a point where we
can't afford it or there'll be no more oil left to, to be used. So this will...and I
agree with...the stabilization is really important. So thank you for that change.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion on this amendment? If not, all those in favor, say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. On Page 6-48, the paragraph that
says, "Geothermal energy", it starts with "Geothermal energy" -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --you know, that may have been true back in 2006 or whenever
they came up with this language. I would propose to change the language to what
a testifier gave us way back in September—and I believe it's been passed out
here—but I'll read it again for the Members. I move to replace that whole
paragraph with, "Geothermal energy has potential for future development in Maui
and could contribute substantially to stabilizing electricity prices and to achieve
energy independence for the island. There are lands on Maui currently designated
as a geothermal resource area by the Board of Land and Natural Resources, a
designation necessary for the potential development of geothermal resources for
alternative energy production. Interest in geothermal resource development on
Maui exists and may be developed to assist in reaching Maui County's goal for
70 percent clean, renewable energy resource by 2030."
CHAIR BAISA: Do I have a...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Chair would also like to take opportunity to, to, to note the
presence of Mr. Doug McLeod. He's our energy person for the County of Maui.
Thank you very much, Doug, for coming down. Any comments on this?
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MR. MCLEOD: Thanks, Chair. First, I think we would support the language you've
already amended. You know, that's a more sophisticated and realistic way of
looking at what we're trying to do, the stabilizing. As far as Mr. Couch's
language, I, I would support that, I think that makes sense. When you look at
what we had before, it, it did seem to be slanted a little bit against geothermal by
calling it a slim possibility, at least when we look at it in terms of what we know
today. I, I would, however, say that in the prior paragraphs that discuss solar,
you'd have a number of statements that would be along the same lines, things that
were said at the time, but are no longer accurate. Would it be possible perhaps for
us to provide just factually updated information to the Department for a couple of
those paragraphs literally where a percentage is given to give the updated
percentage and, and that might speed the discussion?
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely, Mr. McLeod. We would really appreciate if you could
provide the Committee with some updated language and the Committee can take a
look at it, and I'm sure that we'll be very happy to receive that because, you
know, we are not experts, that's your job. Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I, I appreciate Mr. McLeod's offer, I think that is
critical for us to use as much current information and data as possible. So stating
that, Mr. McLeod, in the Paragraph 3 under Growth Trends, maybe you can help
us understand what a utility-scale solar energy program would be because I'm
thinking Lanai has one. And so I would say, you know, it wouldn't be accurate to
say there's no...none in the State of Hawaii, where within the County we have a
component on Lanai already.
MR. MCLEOD: You're exactly right. That is, that is one of the pieces of information
that needs to be updated. Laola is not accounted for in there and is definitely
utility-scale.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: So, so Chair would, Chair would suggest then because we are going to
be receiving revised language, that maybe we should postpone approval of this
until we receive that, take a look at it, and then we can approve it. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, might I ask if we can incorporate the
geothermal, new geothermal language that was proposed in the handouts?
CHAIR BAISA: We can do that because I think that we have all agreed and we've heard
from the energy...Mr. McLeod that he thinks it's a good idea. So why don't we
do that and then we'll await further suggestions from Mr. McLeod. So all those
in favor of the proposed...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. Yeah, also under Growth Trends, the portion
about hydropower...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., hang on Ms. Cochran. What is on the floor right now is approving
the changes about geothermal.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further discussion on that? Otherwise, all those in favor,
say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, say "no". Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two
Members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: And we're gonna postpone the discussion of this area...of this section
for any, any further discussion of the narrative until we receive the new language
that is proposed by Mr. McLeod.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And I...and thank you, Chair. And I just
wanted to put to Mr. McLeod in regards to hydropower, if we are looking into
that type of source also with pumping of our water and then having it, you know,
gravity fed back down type of situation where possibility of hydropower can be
utilized there. So just an idea if they are thinking about this, perhaps there could
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be more updated language inserted there if that is something that we need to
address.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. McLeod, if you could take that into consideration in revising the
language and then we'll talk about it when you bring it back?
MR. MCLEOD: I will, I will, Chair, and I, I think pump storage hydro is the technology
you're talking about, and we can add something updates that. It would only be a
sentence or so, but, but we could certainly do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Is it possible, sir, that you might be able to have this ready on Thursday
afternoon?
MR. MCLEOD: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Wow, okay. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe we can have a, a short meeting. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well I had, I had one more amendment that I
wanted to add to the -CHAIR BAISA: Well -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --geothermal if I...
CHAIR BAISA: --I would prefer that we not work on this until we bring his stuff, and
we'll deal with it all at once.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can... just ask him if...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Could I...could...
CHAIR BAISA: If you have a suggestion, please make it so while he's doing language,
maybe he can include it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: This is in the narrative section.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, the narrative -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --section, yeah. There was one more -CHAIR BAISA: Bring it up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --area that I wanted to -CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --okay. It, it falls under, under the Biomass
Energy, paragraph three, where it says...the present language says, geothermal,
hydro, ocean thermal, wave, in that, that area. I wanted replace that section with
this language, "Geothermal, hydroelectric, ocean thermal, wave energy
technologies, and alternative energy sources being considered for Maui, in
addition to wind, solar, and biofuel energies. Of these technologies, geothermal
and hydroelectric are currently economically viable and, thus, their development
on Maui can be considered more likely in the near future." That's what I wanted
to propose.
CHAIR BAISA: Let me ask Mr. McLeod for a comment.
MR. MCLEOD: I, I think that probably the one I would hesitate on is just the wave
energy. I, I'm not quite so sure, in the near term, how, how real that is for us. It'd
be nice if, if we could have something. The other... and then ocean thermal,
certainly the technology exists, but in terms of near term, that I, I guess that,
that'd be my question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let me clarify. You, you're, you're going...see the
one that I wanted to, to emphasize of these technologies, geothermal and
hydroelectric are currently economically viable and, thus, their development on
Maui can be considered more likely in the near future.
MR. MCLEOD: I understand, and, and those statements would be accurate, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so that's...see the wording was just
following the first line and then the second line to make sure... so that's my
proposal, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch,
and the reason why we're going to do this is 'cause we have this language in front
of us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: And then we are going to postpone all the rest on the narrative until the
next meeting. Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's fine, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? Hearing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr., Mr. Couch, we have a motion on the table to approve the
narrative.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I withdraw that motion, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Okay. And, Members, we will deal with the
narrative at the...at our next meeting with the help of Mr. McLeod. Okay.
Mr. Couch.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 15, 2011

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items No. six, I'm
sorry, 956 to 965 which includes goal...the goal, "Maui will meet its energy
needs through local sources of clean, renewable energy and through conservation"
and Objective No. 1 which says, "Reduce fossil fuel consumption: using the 2005
consumption as a baseline, reduce by 15 percent in 2015, 20 percent by 2020, and
30 percent by 2030."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member Victorino. Mr. Couch, any comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I wanted to just...
CHAIR BAISA: And by the way, hang on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. McLeod, as we go through these matrix items, if you want to offer
us any information please, you know, let me...grab my attention, because we
definitely would like your assistance as we go through this. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh... yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Point of order: if we're going to—and just
asking—if we're waiting for Mr. McLeod to give us the narrative or the revised
narrative, and then we're going to go ahead and approve this section...well I'm
just thinking...
CHAIR BAISA: Well what...the... this...the problem is this, to wordsmith the entire
narrative is a big project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: To go through the matrix items one-by-one, he's here to help us, and if
there's just a word that he wants to change or whatever, we can deal with it. If we
run into anything sticky, we can also defer it to the next meeting. I'd like to get
some of it done if we can.
MR. MCLEOD: And, and for Councilmember Victorino, for what it's worth, I have
almost no changes to the matrix items really. My, my changes are on the --
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CHAIR BAISA: On the narrative.
MR. MCLEOD: --plan itself and the narrative.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just, I just was anticipating maybe some, some,
some differences that, you know, you say -CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --one thing on the matrix...
CHAIR BAISA: I, I, I understand and I had the same concerns as you do, but I think we
can do this matrix without -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fine, Madam Chair, I agree.
CHAIR BAISA: --without that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, just for the Department so I can have a good
understanding, with Objective 1, you know, mathematically I understand this,
yeah, you know, using...being for the proposal of the 2005 consumption as a
baseline, reduce by 15 percent, 20 percent, 30 percent. Is there an adjustment to
how the community and population grows?
MR. MCLEOD: The answer is gonna be, hopefully, once they get the details done. So
what we're talking about here is one part of the Statewide Hawaii Clean Energy
Initiative and this is the 30 percent energy efficiency. There is a PUC docket
open on this topic and they're developing procedures. You are one of many
people asking tough questions and how this is going to develop, you know, and
how they're gonna accommodate the growth is still in negotiation with them.
So currently, gentlemen, if I understand
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Mr. McLeod's response correctly, this is just based on a formula and, and a
number, not taking into account certain factors like population growth and some
other components that may be part of the eventual finalized formula of how we're
gonna do the calculations?
MR. MCLEOD: This number is based only on State-level calculations, and they have a
calculated number of gigawatt hours of electricity they're trying to save and
they're working backwards from that.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay. So again by 2030, if this State grows by
10, 20 percent in population, we would expect some adjustment according to the
percentages or the actual numbers? You...your best guess, Mr. McLeod.
MR. MCLEOD: If the State really grows right now, our target is just a, a block of energy
and that block of energy even if we say that may not end up being as much of the
total as 30 percent really is today.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay. I, I just was trying to get, you know,
how, how we're gonna hit those numbers. I mean what does it take to make the
number work for us, you know, based on everything being static or being things
gonna be fluid and then we're gonna keep adjusting annually...
MR. MCLEOD: Right. I, I mean really, you know, when you, when you look at, at
history, energy efficiency is a tough thing to prove that it works, because when
the economy starts going well, we all buy new gadgets, we all find new ways to
use electricity. And, and so...of what we're doing here is much easier to talk
about the renewable energy generation that's much easier to, to calculate and
understand. These efficiency savings are, are very esoteric, very sort of
philosophical discussion, and it's hard to give you a straight answer on, on exactly
what it's gonna represent.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. But the 2005 was the basis, and which is of
course prior to the economic, you know, downturn.
MR. MCLEOD: That's right. And again it's, it's being done with that number across the
State, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Well thank you very much, Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Further, further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, please say
"aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have seven ayes and two Members
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items No. 966 through
987 which includes Objective No. 2 which says, increase the percentage of
electricity obtained from clean, renewable energy resources [sic]: by 2015, more
than 30 percent of Maui's electricity will be produced from locally produced,
clean, renewable energy resources [sic], 50 percent by 2025, and 70 percent by
2030.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Just one small suggested amendment to make us
consistent with the State goal. The State goal includes conservation as part of
this. So if we add the term, if you look at the beginning of that statement,
"increase the percentage of electricity obtained from efficiency and clean,
renewable energy sources" and then just continue. Then that would capture the
conservation part of the objective.
CHAIR BAISA: Can we have a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved, Mr....
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch. Any, any
comments? Mr. Pontanilla.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 15, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I got a question. By 2015, more than
30 percent of Maui, Maui's electricity will be produced from locally produced
clean, renewable energy sources. What does 30 percent represent in megawatts?
MR. MCLEOD: So currently we have a peak load of around 200 megawatts during the
day. You know, you could... if you want to think about averages, it's lower, but
in terms of meeting the peak load, 30 percent off of that, we would be hitting once
we have all three wind farms on line. Seventy-two megawatts would be the wind
farm and capacity with the three of `em, and you'd be looking at a peak load of
about 200 megawatts today. So that gives you some approximations. Last year,
MECO reported, looking backwards, we're about 15.3 percent for 2010. Moving
forward again with all the wind farms on line and the solar continuing to come in,
this looks doable at, at 30 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So the, the wind farm you talking about coming
on line are, are expansion on this mountain?
MR. MCLEOD: Yes, Kaheawa II which is an expansion of 21 megawatts onto the
existing 30, plus the Sempra project that the Planning Commission just approved
last week which is another 21 megawatts at Ulupalakua
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So that's a geothermal?
MR. MCLEOD: That's the same location that they're looking at for geothermal, but this
is a large wind farm. So...but, but in fact on Ulupalakua Ranch land, they're
looking at both geothermal and the wind project. The wind project is farther
along.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would like to ask Mr. McLeod, you know, lot of this
percentages and goals I guess and policies we looking at, somehow we're kinda
escaping one entity that has a lot to do with what's gonna happen including what
we pays, the PUC, the Public Utilities Commission. Are we missing some kind of
a matrix consideration that would make an, a, a comment about how the PUC is a
critical component and how we gonna make things affordable and move this
renewable percentages to an achievable condition, Mr. McLeod?
MR. MCLEOD: Possibly. The RPS numbers which are the Renewable Portfolio
Standards are in State statutes. So that, you know, those percentages do exist
under State law, but it is definitely the PUC that's the implementing agency. So,
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in practice, what you're saying is right. I, I'd sort of leave it to this body whether
it, you know, belongs as, as a matrix item or not, but that's certainly factually
true.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or I think we, we, we might want to consider giving
at least some comment because of the importance the Commission role is in, in
this whole energy component with all the dockets that's before them right now.
So I would, you know, we made comments about the State in other sections,
whether it be education, health care, it might be pertinent that we also consider
some kind of comment as the State's responsibility or jurisdiction in energy also.
MR. MCLEOD: I mean again what, what you're saying makes plenty sense to me, but
I'd sort of leave that area to you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well I'm gonna look for some suggestion in your
proposed narrative on Thursday to the Chair. . . . (laughter) . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But, but I just bring it up because I think we, we need
to make, you know, help...also educate the general community that besides the
County's desires and, you know, dreaming, you know, there's other factors that
may hinder or, or expedite our ability to achieve. So I, I think we need to make a
comment about the Public Utilities Commission.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So, so noted. I'm sure Mr. McLeod has it in his notes. Any
further questions or comments about this area? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. You know, we added the, the
"obtained from efficiency" -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --in, in the objective. Should we have something—and I guess
this to the Administration—should we have something about efficiency, how we
can obtain it in the policies and actions? Do you have any suggestions? You, you
brought it up, Mr. Summers so now's your time to shine.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers? Now, now.
MR. SUMMERS: I think we, we loosely address it in a couple of the existing policies,
but it wouldn't hurt to emphasize it in a more direct policy. If we look at 974,
encouraging imports substitution starts to get at efficiency. Nine seventy-five
where you talk about educating the public, can lead to efficiency in terms of how
- 63 -
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we do that. We've got some policies...also in the document, in the Public
Facilities section, we had a policy about energy related to public buildings. But
I'd, I'd say it, it certainly I think it would be a good idea to bolster that, that whole
concept.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess the question is when you talk efficiency are you also
talking conservation or...
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct, absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So I'm wondering if we may wanna go back and change
"efficiency" to "efficiency/conservation" in there, 'cause I, I, I didn't quite get the
conservation portion of that. 'Cause then you can go into LEDs that we're gonna
do in, in Ms. Cochran's Committee and a, a lot of other stuff once we get into
efficiency and conservation.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I think that would perhaps clarify things for the, for the public
as well.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, hold on. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I understand that Maui Electric is
trying to have some...has a project in regards to I, I, I guess net metering in Maui
Meadows to, to see how they can help residents in that -CHAIR BAISA: Smart Grid.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --particular area. I think was South Maui
someplace -CHAIR BAISA: Smart Grid.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --in regards to, you know, having residents save
energy by doing some I, I guess testing and, and the like. So do we work with
Maui Electric in regards to...or have we contacted the power company that
provide electricity for Maui in regards to some of that efficiency stuff that you
talk about?
MR. MCLEOD: Councilmember Pontanilla, absolutely. So strangely we're working
with HECO more than MECO on this. They're actually taking the lead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay.
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MR. MCLEOD: What you're talking about are these Smart Meters -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. MCLEOD: --they're one part of the Smart Grid Project, and Maui Meadows is a
location for that. They'll be putting in something called Silver Spring meters, and
they do allow you to have real-time information, like as you turn off your
appliance, you'll see how it changes the use. And the thought is that once MECO
sees that, they're actually... if, if, if people like the results, it's gonna expand that
island wide eventually, that's the thought.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We still have the question of including what Mr. Couch is
suggesting.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess I didn't make that as a motion, but I'd like to make it a
motion to say, "obtained from efficiency/conservation".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Why don't you just put comma "conservation".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Or comma, comma's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it'd be easier.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have motion -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: --by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any further comments
including from Staff if any? Nothing? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So getting back to the Smart Metering, things like
intelligent buildings, is the language here...it seems so broad. We, we don't
mention any of that type of verbiage at all. Is there a need to incorporate?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, yes.
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CHAIR BAISA: If, if you can hold that -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, we're....
CHAIR BAISA: --until we get through... if you look at the board, that's what we're
trying to do right now, then we can talk about that, okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Alright. Any comments on this language? Any concerns? If not all
those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have seven ayes, two Members that
are excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, so I just wanted to ask Department if there's a
need for actually instituting that type of wording to keep ourselves focused on
where we, you know, where we wanna go? You know, I especially wanna look at
ourselves and our own facilities and especially developments that are coming on
line. Hopefully, they're gonna play a part in this, too, in becoming, you know,
more efficient and renewable and everything else. So where...I'm just curious if
any of this really addresses those things in particular.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think Ms. Cochran is going in the right direction. I'm
wondering if we could impose on Mr. McLeod a, a little more and have him add a
few efficiency policies to this section to bring back to us on Thursday.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, impose. Mr. McLeod, you up for it?
MR. MCLEOD: Yes. I, I just...remember, Council, efficiency costs money and we have
to come back and ask for some of this money to, to implement it. But, but, yeah,
honestly there are some more things we could put in there if you'd like.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That would be appreciated, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran, and thank you, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And I, and I -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --you know, I'd just like to, just like to add there, there
are a lot of initiatives, you know, private initiatives that are looking for
efficiencies.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And so this is just simply to add a little more focus and a
little more clarity to what -CHAIR BAISA: Chair -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --possible -CHAIR BAISA: --right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --to, to generate ideas.
CHAIR BAISA: As we're moving through this, the Chair's intent is that we are not
going to...we're not gonna approve this section today. We're going to work
through it, and what we do, we do and what we don't do, we'll do along with the
narrative at our next meeting, because I think this is going to require a little bit
more time and thought. And we'd like Mr. McLeod's input of course. But what
we can complete today we will. Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. I want to ask Mr. McLeod about
987.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I don't have a problem that the County and the
Council consider incentives or exemptions, but I would hate to just be blanketed
and say establish it. And, and, for me, you know, even HEI is a holding company,
they have stockholders, they make money, they make profit, okay. So, you know,
for a private sector, profit-making entity that has some ability by the Commission
to be basically almost a, a monopoly, you asking me to give incentives and
property tax breaks is kinda interesting especially now that the State is asking to
spend a lot of the people's money for additional studies and adjustments in their
RFPs on this overall Statewide alternative energy fiasco. You know, it's, it's
kinda interesting that people like me are gonna be asked to give, potentially, guys
who gonna make uku bucks, tax breaks. And I bring this up because again in my
earlier statement, Mr. McLeod, with the PUC, a PUC decision two years ago
made a positive thing for HC&S on biomass, giving energy to the grid, becoming
a multi-million dollar loss because of a PUC adjustment in their purchase power
agreement. So what would have helped the plantation and sugar, became a
detriment and a deficit because what was supposed to be a $3 million potential
revenue to assist HC&S in getting additional, alternative energy on the grid, it
took a $3 million negative, okay. So they lost money being...trying to do
alternative energy. That is things that the PUC and, and the State needs to
consider more about what they can do to make this work than how the County
itself, dealing with this type of utilities which we have basically no jurisdiction
over, trying to reach their goals and, and percentages. So I share that because it's
a concern to me, Mr. McLeod, I don't know if any things you wish to share in
return.
MR. MCLEOD: I, I understand the concern particularly about things that have the effect
of encouraging projects that, you know, your constituents frankly may not like,
and what I would say is that I think this was, was something raised by GPAC.
And I, and I think there is a narrower issue here that makes a lot of sense which is
that it's a little bit unclear on our books. A lot of places have it explicitly that if
you add a renewable energy system to your home, that we don't increase the taxes
to reflect the added value of the system. And, and I think that, that was really,
you know, a narrow issue that a lot of people probably agree on at the residential
level, and, and maybe there's a way to keep it narrower and, and not get into some
of the larger corporate tax issues.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further comments that you'd like to make, Mr. Couch, in
regard to the motion we have on the floor? I think it is best that we postpone
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further approval of this until our next meeting when we have Mr. McLeod's
suggestions and then we'll go through this. That is what the Chair would like us
to do. That way we can do the Harbors and then we'll come back to Energy at
our next meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair? Just one quick...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If Mr. McLeod would consider if there are things that
need to be separated then for, for, for us in consideration of some proposals, if
there makes it easier to separate residential from commercial considerations -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --then, then maybe that's what the Committee needs
to be informed that this is...this proposal is about the residential component of
alternative or renewable energy options versus the utility and commercial grade
kind of activities. That might be helpful for us, Mr. McLeod.
CHAIR BAISA: Any -MR. MCLEOD: Yeah, go ahead.
CHAIR BAISA: --any other things that you'd like to discuss with Mr. McLeod as he
prepares his recommendations for our next meeting? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. In, in No. 979, there are comments
from the Planning Director, but yet no suggestions. I'd like Mr. McLeod to either
comment on that so we can give him direction or ask the Members if we have a
direction that we want to go on that.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. McLeod, any comment or would you prefer to wait.
MR. MCLEOD: No, no, I, I can give a comment. This is one where again I, I, I think
ultimately we're getting into policy and, and I'm trying to punt this back of course
to, to this group, but two, two overall comments. You know, one, whether you
want a task force, an energy program, right now, the way we actually do energy
efficiency programs across the County, it's basically done by departments, they
come when they need expertise and help. And, and so you really, I guess, would
change the focus if you, if you go and, and provide some overarching
organization whether it's a program or a task force. And I, I would kind of leave
it to you if, if that's something really you wanted to do, if it's going to get a
separate source of funding how, how you'd do that. The only general comment I
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have—and, and I wanted to ask all of you as I put something together—clean
energy is language that sounds good, but reasonable minds disagree on, on what
necessarily is clean. The, the most obvious question in our County would
probably be the sugar company and the use of coal. So I, I'm writing this up
assuming that we would go with the status quo and that we would treat that as
equally clean with the other things that we're dealing with. If that's not the case,
that's the only instruction I would need from you, but again my operating
assumption is that we're not changing the way we've looked at that energy in the
past and that's, that's fine. I just...I'm raising this as one where now that we're
reopening this, that's probably the one that the people might argue about the most.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd, I'd just suggest that we take this out as
suggested by the Planning Director, but I don't know if you need a motion for that
or will wanna wait 'Ell we -CHAIR BAISA: Let's wait.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --discuss it when we come back.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, let's wait.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: What I really wanted to get from this group is areas that you would like
some help from Mr. McLeod on so that we can...he can be prepared to address
them. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then one other question I have for him is on 980. Do we not
already have backup power systems under County jurisdiction for critical public
health and safety purposes?
MR. MCLEOD: We do have quite a few of those for the Water Department, Wastewater,
and Police. Whether this is intended to cover other ones perhaps, but in fact they
do exist at a number of the facilities.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I, and I guess we can ask that question -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --or be...have the Department prepare to answer that question -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --when we come back as what they meant by that one.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thanks for your comments about
the term "clean energy". And just...it must be in our glossary. Mr Summers, is
there a specific definition that we're utilizing for "clean energy"?
CHAIR BAISA: I believe he's going to check
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I guess while you look for it, I had another
comment on 979 on this County Energy Task Force and the Planning Director's
comments. This almost seems like a through e items would be your purview,
Mr. McLeod, part of your job description and perhaps in conjunction with
Mr. Parson's.
MR. MCLEOD: I, I think in fact that's how the work is getting done today, that's right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. So, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: We'll, we'll talk about that more at our next meeting. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And this is more towards the Department. I, I know the motion
was up to 987, but I noticed in, in 989 through 1001.3, there was no objectives,
policies, and there are three new actions. Are you intending...did you intend to
have those actions actually be part of Objective No. 2? If you look at 1001.1 and
1001.2 and 1001.3, they're there underneath no specific objectives, policies, or
actions.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, can you help?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Let us take a look at this because if you look at the
second objective, it doesn't correlate -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: --nicely with those three proposed actions.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: So we may wanna go back and look at a proper objective.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: A new objective?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, the Chair is going to recommend that we postpone
discussion, further discussion on Energy to our next meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair? I don't know. I think Mr. Summers
was looking up "clean energy", just a quick definition of it.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I didn't see definitions in the glossary for that. It, it may
be something that we can address in the text leading up to the chapter as, as a part
of our review for Thursday.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Alright. We have one last section, Members, and that is Harbors
and Airports, and we'll try to take care of that today. The Chair intends to
adjourn this meeting at no later than ten minutes to 12:00. The Chair has a noon
meeting that is very important. So, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the narrative under
Infrastructure and Public Facilities, the section Harbors and Airports which starts
on Page 6-53 and goes through 6-57.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Mr. McLeod, thank you very much for your presence today and
we, we look forward to seeing you on Thursday. Thank you very much. Okay,
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I don't know how you want to go through this. We have the
introduction and then we have Harbors and then we have Airports, and I know
there are going to be some certain conversations over Airports. So...
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CHAIR BAISA: Would you like to separate them? That'll be fine.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I...as far as discussion, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I have nothing myself with the, the introductory
paragraphs or Harbors.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any comments in the Harbors portion? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just some small comment, Chair. One, unfortunately,
you know, Maui just has one commercial harbor. We don't...we're not blessed
like the Big Island, Kauai, and Oahu with more than one commercial harbor. So
I, I think the narrative can be, you know, just taken cared of to reflect that we only
have one as it states in the narrative. All others are small boat harbors under
DLNR jurisdiction and not DOT harbors. So I would just would like that to be
clarified for us in, in the narrative please, Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, can we insert something somewhere?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, hold on, I'm, I'm looking for my narrative. I think Doug made
away with it. So...
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Six seventy, gentlemen. You know, we...you know,
we say Maui's commercial harbors.
CHAIR BAISA: What page, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Six seventy. It's on our...
CHAIR BAISA: Six seventy?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: On my narrative, it was 6-53 to -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, I'm sorry, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: --to six five seven.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 15, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This is not...I'm sorry, Chair
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You've got, you've got the Ramseyer version.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Six five three, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay. And how about...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And it's right about the middle.
CHAIR BAISA: Right about the middle. "Maui's commercial harbors are vital", is that
it?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Harbor is vital.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Our harbor is so critical it's scary.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't think we have any disagreement. Members, are we okay with
changing that? It's just a very tiny little change, but a very important change.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR BAISA: No objections? Okay. Any others? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Now, now that Mr. Hokama brings it up, I, I just wanna point to
Page 6-55 where it does talk about the alternative, but I don't think it talks about
it enough. It...there's one sentence that says, "The lack of an alternate harbor is a
serious economic and safety issue." You know, it needs to be stressed more and
maybe moved somewhere or...that is a huge concern of I think everybody in the
County. And, and, "however, no potential locations have been identified." There
are probably potential locations, it's the expense of creating those locations is
tremendous.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
wish...if Mr. Couch can remember, for
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair,
those of us that were around in the late '60s, early '70s when the State was
actively looking for a second commercial harbor site, the community went up in
an uproar.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, they did.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Launiupoko, Mala Wharf revisited, Maalaea
expansion, you know, organizations such as Save our Surf, Life of the Land had
major environmental issues, the community never could get behind supporting a
second commercial harbor. And so, you know, I just bringing up some of that
historics that we can remember, because it split the community for those that felt
it was a critical economic need and those that felt that we're gonna disrupt and
destroy fragile land, important reef ecosystems. So it's a dilemma for this
County, it's a major dilemma for this island since we just have this one
commercial harbor, and we know it can shut down during certain sea conditions.
But nonetheless, though, Chair, I think it's an important component in the
narrative that we need to stress that it is a...from one point, an infrastructure
deficiency and does affect the community if Kahului is ever shut down for
whatever reason. Yeah, it's going to hurt this whole County. So I think Mr.
Couch is correct in making it a point of maybe expanded narrative would be
proper. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, any comment? It is mentioned prominently in the
narrative in several places. And, you know, there's quite a bit of attention, but if
you folks want to move it somewhere else or add it somewhere else, we have to
decide. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: I'd just say that we can look at it for the sort of the final review to see
if there's a way to beef it up a little bit.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I just wanted to make sure that everybody's well aware. I, I, I
am aware of the issues that were...that went on before, but with what we've seen
going on in the world today, the big thing is the line that says, you know, "The
lack of an alternative harbor is a serious economic and safety issue." I, I think
safety is very important in this one. We lose that harbor for a, a number of
days...generally, if we're, if we lose the harbor, the airport's right next to it. So I
don't know what's going to happen to the airport. So we're, we're done with
stuff coming in.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, you've made your point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you like to move it somewhere else? If you would, the Chair
will entertain that motion.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Not so much. Maybe bold it or something. Highlight it so it's,
it's there, it's an important issue.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr Summers, take a look at it later when you have time, and let's
see if we can kind of move it someplace so it's more noticeable.
MR. SUMMERS: Right. We'll, we'll beef it up -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --highlight it.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It might also be good to change the wording from a "lack
of alternative harbor" to "critical need for alternative harbor".
CHAIR BAISA: That might help.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'll second that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Details...out there?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, the, the title, not the copy.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Over on the left?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, the left margin.
CHAIR BAISA: You'd like to have that changed? I think that would say it better.
Members?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that's, that's where I anticipated it.
CHAIR BAISA: Any comments? If not, we have a, we have a motion on the floor. Ms.,
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I see this part, "Harbor Front Revitalization", I'm
just...it mentions about how other places have successful economic...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We're still on that motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry. No, no, no comments. I will defer.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Ms. Cochran, comment?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sony for jumping ahead all the time. 'Cause we've
been doing like consensus, I think, and that's why my train of thoughts not on
voting. But... and we get the cruise ships that come in here. And these cruise
ships definitely...well I don't know, I'm just trying to look at this revitalization
thing, and not so much focusing on entertainment and, you know, how other
municipalities have been successful with it which is great.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, can you tell us what you're looking at so that we know?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six five five.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Six...my numbers are different from you folks. So
it's just below where we just did the critical need.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Harbor Front Revitalization, last paragraph -CHAIR BAISA: It's that last, last thing under there.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --above Airports.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody, okay? If you have a, a clean copy, it's 6-55.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, my copy's clean, but my page is 6-57. So I
have the same verbiage, it's just on different pages.
CHAIR BAISA: Anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Anyways.
CHAIR BAISA: Six five five and...on, on the clean copy and it's right smack in the
middle.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it's...nowhere do we talk about these cruise
ships. You know, it's becoming very, very disruptive in my little town, and it
comes here to Kahului. I don't know how it impacts 'cause I don't live in this
area. But just curious where we can sorta insert that these...this commercial
harbor and others are actually utilized by cruise ships. And its impacts or how are
we addressing this, how is it, you know, affect us, this community? So I just
wanted to make comment in regards to cruise ships.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Most of you remember that a few years ago we had
several cruise ships docking. So and it did present a number of issues tying back
to capacity. It certainly could warrant its own little bullet point in terms of a
challenge and an opportunity. I wouldn't necessarily mix it with the Harbor Front
Revitalization -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --issue which is a little different.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, sorry, to follow up, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean a direct influence in Lahaina is our public
bus system just becomes completely bombarded. Our poor DOT has had
complaints with people, our residents, who utilize the service on a daily basis to
go to and from work, but when the ships pop in, now there, there's no seating for
these people. And so there is an impact, and so we...I would like to see how can
we get monies, you know, in order to expand such services, because it is being
impacted and affected by the cruise ship passengers that come to our towns. So
just another comment.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, further comments? Seeing none...Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On just the Harbor section?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Seven ayes and two Members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
guess we've broken up the motion now. I move to
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So
approve the Airport section starting at 6-55 where it says, "Airports — Existing
Setting" through 6-57.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second that motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Alright. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Any comments on the Airport section? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, on Page 6-56, under Airport Improvements, the,
the second paragraph talks about, "prior efforts to expand Kahului Airport to an
international airport status have been met with considerable public opposition.
Project opponents have expressed concern over introduction of alien species and
the project's growth inducing impacts. Future airport expansion will need to be
done in a manner that is consistent with Maui Island's land use, environmental,
and economic development objectives." It's my understanding that there was a
settlement to the, to the initial expansion issues and that the State DOT has
completed all of the settlement requirements. If, if the Staff can look into that,
I'm, I'm pretty sure that is an accurate statement. So the settlement requirements
have been addressed, and now we need to, at least I think we need to stress a little
bit more towards the expansion and internationalization of the airport. I know
that's a controversial subject, but I think we need to stress that a little bit more.
CHAIR BAISA: Staff, any comments?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes. We can look into that, that agreement that Mr. Couch
referenced.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments from the Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. I'm looking at airport...the land
use around airport facilities, and it's the very end of just before we get into goals
and objectives and policies, that last paragraph. I know we utilized some land
near our airport for public safety training facilities. So is there...just trying to see
where that fits in. Mixed-use development or... 'cause that's an important factor
here anyways on Maui, I'm not sure about other...the other islands. But...
CHAIR BAISA: Again, Ms. Cochran, can you tell us where you're looking.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's the last paragraph of this section.
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CHAIR BAISA: Under.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six dash five seven.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Six dash five seven.
CHAIR BAISA: Six five seven.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it, it's focusing on the lands, you know, around
the airport facilities themselves. I know State is looking into expanding this
training facility which we, the County, work in conjunction with State which is a
nice concept. And so I just want to make sure that we support...or, or it's even
notated that these types of things occur and part of perhaps a master plan or, or I
guess our, our General, you know, the General Plan. If you have comments,
Mr. Summers.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, that's what we were trying to achieve. We've got a, a number of
individual uses we'd like to do a little sub-area planning and make sure that this is
looked at comprehensively.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: We see it as an opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: No further discussion? All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items No. 1002
through 1015.2 which includes Goal, Maui will have harbors and airports that will
efficiently, dependently [sic] and safely facilitate the movement of passengers and
cargo; and the first objective which says, "Upgraded harbor facilities to handle
larger volumes of freight and passengers and additional small boat harbors."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by Member Victorino.
Any comments, proposals or amendments? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Again, "Maui will have harbors", now if they're talking about
the small boat harbors as well, I'm okay with that. But right now we just have a
harbor. But are...is, is that the intent of the statement to talk about small boat
harbors as well?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe I should've brought this up earlier, but one of
the things that I had hoped maybe the Department would've latched on is
the...two years ago, I believe, or three, the State did a Harbor User Group Study
or HUGS Report.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: In that report, the No. 1 harbor in the State that
needed immediate attention was Kahului Harbor -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --especially for potential new opportunities for harbor
use whether it be another ocean ferry component, additional cruise ship
capacities, different types of cargo vessels that might want to utilize Kahului
Harbor for, for future uses. That by the users themselves including the State
participation, our fisherman, our canoe clubs, small boat users and whatnot, you
know, it was pretty I think powerful in the statement that Kahului is the No. 1
harbor that needs the most attention in the State.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I hope there's a way we can put that in here to
give that emphasis so that when we even show the State people, they're gonna
say, "That's right, it's a Statewide acknowledgment that Kahului is the harbor that
needs the most attention immediately." And, and I'm hoping that there's a way
we can maybe make it fit, Mr. Summers, because it, it supports the policies, you
know, it's part of the policies. This is all the things that the HUGS Report stated,
you know, regarding your policy proposals.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, never mind.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You got your harbor in that 109.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I got it in 109 yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes, Ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: As the senior Council member here who has probably more historical
knowledge than everybody, you know, we've been talking a lot about the need to
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do something about Kahului Harbor and the fact that we have only one harbor.
And...have we ever, and I know it's, it may be symbolic—and, you know,
sometimes symbolic things we laugh at, but, you know, it does send a message—
have we ever thought about doing a Council Resolution urging the State
Department to do something about this? Just to call attention to it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I believe the Council has, in the past, done something
similar to what you're, you're, you're asking, Chair. It never hurts, and I think it
might be a nice, new, friendly refresher in, in reminding them of the priority that
if the State is looking at Maui County to help get us out of this downturn and go
back to a positive growth whereby our people go back to work and whatnot, our
harbor is gonna need that...those improvements, and I think it's very appropriate,
Chair, that I would be very supportive if you would initiate it or Mr. Mateo would
initiate it as our Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm thinking that it would probably have much more impact coming
from our Council Chair. Maybe that's something this Committee can
communicate to him. But I'm thinking, you know, we need to maybe start
stepping up our, our efforts a little bit more. And, you know, the squeaky wheel
story because maybe they're just not aware of how bad it is until we start, you
know, continuously talking about it, it becomes a... on the radar screen. And it
does...it is scary when you think about it.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think it's pertinent, Chair, particularly if fellow
State departments have plans of some type of development in, in Central Maui
whether it be DLNR, Hawaiian Homes, the ability of the Harbor to function will
have an impact on their ability to have a success. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. While I appreciate Mr. Hokama's
comments, we...and I wish we could do whatever we can to get that done, we
need to be aware that when we talk about the Maui Island Plan, the maps and the,
the Land Use Directed Growth, where we might want to consider that. So not
only here, but we also need to figure out where we're gonna put it on the map -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --or where we would like to put it on the map.
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe, Mr. Summers, you can help us remember that we need to think
about that when we get into the, the boundaries. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And, you know, I agree that, you
know, about the resolution.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, several years ago, we've had numerous
meetings in regards to the improvements at Kahului Harbor and I believe they
came out with four proposals, and there was one proposal that was almost
unanimously accepted at that particular meeting. So if Planning Department can
get a hold of that particular master planning project that they had couple years
back to get more information on the proposal that, you know, we all were looking
at, that would help.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Historical knowledge is handy. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I was...I did participate in three of
those meetings that he's referring to and the report is available if you go to the
State Department of Transportation, Harbors Division. There were
recommendations and West Maui was one of the biggest recommendations that
some of us pushed. Being that it's away from the mainstream, but it originally
had a master harbor many, many years ago and it was a transportation center for
cargo and, and other items especially during the war and right after the war. But
all that has changed through the years. So and again Mr. Hokama's right, when
we tried to do it back in the '60s and early '70s, everybody was up in arms.
Maybe the up in arms will change this time around.
CHAIR BAISA: Hopefully we have -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --you know, progressed a little bit more and the situation is changed so
maybe we have some renewed openness to looking at this again. So we'll follow
up on that. Any further concerns?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On Item 1004...wait, are we there?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And Item b, provide deeper pier depths, greater fuels
receiving/storing capacities, I was curious if any encouragement on the County's
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behalf to urge the State entities to look more into that, especially the storing
capacities. I'm told that one of the reasons our fuel prices are so sky high in
comparison to the rest of the State, is we bring in tankers only half filled, and so
we have to run those that much more because the depth of our harbor is not deep
enough to bring a full load, but also we don't have the storing capacity to, to store
a full load of fuel. So, for me, that's a direct, you know, pretty clear-cut solution
to our fuel prices. And so I would love to see how we can get State to move
forward with this. This was Joe Souki who told me this, and how long has he
been in office. And I'm just curious where has this gone or why hasn't it gone
anywhere? So just, just a comment, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And in regards to resolutions and urging.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Further comments on this section? If not, all those in
favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We'll mark it seven ayes and two
Members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll and Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items No. 1016
through 1024 which includes a blank Objective No. 2, but it also has Objective
No. 3, "Establish more economically thriving and environmentally sensitive small
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boat harbors accommodating residents/businesses activities including fishing,
recreation, and tour boats."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Comments? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
Just a grammar.
It, it says "accommodating
residents/businesses". Should there be a comma or a semicolon after that or are
you talking about resident activities and business activities? I don't know what
the Department is planning on that.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, we're going to take a brief interlude here, and if we run out
of time, we will come back to this and finish it on Thursday.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: But we have some guests with us this morning, and we would like to
take the opportunity to introduce them. And I believe that somebody has the
information that I need in order to do that.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We have it up here.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you very much. Would you please come forward?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are we in recess?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We recess or...
CHAIR BAISA: I don't know if we should recess. We won't be on television.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Nope, no need recess.
CHAIR BAISA: I thought about recessing, but I thought it'd be very nice if the...if
people that are viewing this could see, so if you don't mind. Let's be careful. Mr.
Mayor? Mr. Savage, would you please? We have the Mayor here with some
guests and we have Mr. Jeremiah Savage, who will be introducing our guests.
We also have Ms. Rasmussen from our Economic Development Division. If you
would, Mr. Savage.
MR. SAVAGE: Good day. We're pleased today to have our guests from the Seo-Gu
District of Daejeon. The first honored guest that we have is Mayor of Seo-Gu,
Mr. Park, Hwan-Yong. We also have with us the Vice-Chairman of the Council
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and his name is Mr. Ko, Kyung-Keun. The Director-General of Urban
Development is Mr. Kim, Tag-Won. Coordinator of Public Relations, Park,
Sun-Hyung; Secretary to the Mayor, Song, Young-Bo; and Manager for Planning,
Cho, Sang-Hyun.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Savage. Mayor Arakawa, would you like to
make some remarks? Also I'd like to note the presence of Chair Mateo who is
with the group. Go ahead, Mayor.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Well thank you very much, and I'm very pleased that we could
come down and introduce our, our guests from Korea. As you know, we've...we
just in Honolulu doing the APEC Conference. And one of the major points that
was made by virtually every speaker was the fact that the Asian Pacific area is the
up-and-coming economic engine of the world. This is the area that's developing
very, very quickly and the economic status of the Asian area is tremendous, and
this is the area where the United States and the rest of the world will have to focus
to try and build relationships. We're very fortunate, in earlier this year, we went
to Korea and we were able to make some very, very strong headways with several
of the communities there. Mayor Park was very, very kind and invited us to visit
his city hall, and Council Chair Mateo and I were able to visit with them and be
able to see a lot of the things that they have in their communities. We have a lot
that we can learn. Korea currently has one of the...I think is rated No. 1 in
education in the entire world. Much of the technology areas that we're trying to
establish, they're ahead of us. And in many other forms of government, what we
are trying to achieve, they have surpassed us in a lot of different areas. But we
have a very good, firm friendship with Seo-Gu, and we want to continue to
establish this in a much greater form so that we can share each other's strengths
and weaknesses. And at the same time, when we're working through the
weaknesses, we can make sure that we can avoid some of the pitfalls. You know,
in the areas where they're strong and we're weak, we can have them help us; and
where they're weak and we're strong, we can help them. So we're looking
forward to a tremendous relationship. This Asian Pacific area is going to become
one of the chief areas that are going to be requiring a lot of assets to be brought
into the areas. And we hoping very much to be able to bring some of our assets
into these Korean areas. So Mayor Park and his administration was working with
us to create a sister-city relationship. So as we have more time, we'll, we'll
develop a better understanding of all of the different aspects of their community.
And we, we will try to see if we can get many of you, Members of the Council, to
visit their community as well. So, Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Would Mayor like to say a few words?
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Mayor Park? We have an interpreter. So...
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CHAIR BAISA: I've, I've figured you would. I'd certainly need one.
MAYOR PARK: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: It's very nice to see you.
CHAIR BAISA: Please use the mic, sir. Thank you.
MR. K.H. KIM: Can you hear me now?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
MR. K.H. KIM: Okay. It's very nice to see you. My name is Park, Hwan-Yong from
Daejeon, Seo-Gu District South Korea.
MAYOR PARK: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: Today we signed a mutual agreement to create a sister-city relationship,
and we will hope we both strive to create stronger ties between two...between the
two cities.
MAYOR PARK: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: He understand...I understand that this is a formal meeting. While
during the meeting, it's a honor for him to have a chance to give a little speech.
So I would like to ask for a lot of support from each one of you.
MAYOR PARK: Thank you very much.
MR. K.H. KIM: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
ALL: . . . (Applause),..
CHAIR BAISA: We'd like to thank you very much for visiting us, we welcome you and
we welcome our sister city, and I'd like to comment that you look wonderful in
your aloha shirts. And, yes, we do business here, but we do it with aloha. Thank
you for coming to visit us, Mayor.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Chairman Baisa, if we may, could I have Chairman Mateo
introduce all of the Members of the Council to our delegation?
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning, Members. Good morning, Chair Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: This morning, present with us is...we have Mr. Carroll
from the Hana District, that was upstairs with us for the signing, Robert Carroll.
From the Lahaina District, we have our Member Elle Cochran. From South Maui,
Councilmember Don Couch. From the island of Lanai, Riki Hokama. From our
Wailuku area, Mr. Michael Victorino. From the Makawao-Paia-Haiku area,
Councilmember Michael White. From the Kahului area, Joseph Pontanilla. And
the Committee Chair from Upcountry Maui, Gladys Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And, and, and, Members, just a note. We also have a
colleague with us, the Vice-Chair of the Council of Seo-Gu which, which you
met, you met earlier, Mr. Kyung-Keun [sic], Vice-Chair.
MAYOR ARAKAWA: Mr. Ko.
CHAIR BAISA: He's a Councilor.
MR. KO: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: Hello.
MR. KO: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: I'm so pleased to be here today, come over to Maui...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: For the TV.
MR. K.H. KIM: Okay. There's only one mic, so...
CHAIR BAISA: We're on television -MR. K.H. KIM: Very happy to be here.
CHAIR BAISA: --you need the mic.
MR. K.H. KIM: Okay. Sorry. I'm, I'm very happy to be here, to come all the way to
be...to Maui and give a speech.
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MR. KO: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: My name is Ko, Kyung-Keun, who is the Vice-Council at the Daejeon,
Seo-Gu District.
MR. KO: ... (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: There are 20 council members in Seo-Gu area.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh...20.
MR. KO: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: Today our Daejeon Seo-Gu District and Maui County formed a
sister-city relationship.
MR. KO: . . .(speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: So as of today, Maui County and the Daejeon Seo-Gu became brothers
and sisters.
MR. KO: ... (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: We as Maui...Daejeon Seo-Gu County Members, we would like to
provide all the support you need. And we would like to ask for all the support
you can provide to, to promote this relationship.
MR. KO: . .(speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: The, the population of Daejeon Seo-Gu is about half million, 500,000
people, and there are about 900 public officers.
MR. KO: . . . (speaks in Korean language).. .
MR. K.H. KIM: So I would like to end my speech and by asking you again all the
support. Thank you.
ALL: . . . (Applause)...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, all of you, for coming to visit us. We again
welcome you as a sister city and thank you for visiting Maui. And we look
forward to working with you very closely.
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MAYOR ARAKAWA: Okay, and thank you very much for obliging us with this
interruption of your meeting.
CHAIR BAISA: You're very welcome, Mayor, thank you. And all the best to
everybody, travel safe.
Members, we'd like...I think it is best that we close this meeting at this point.
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd like to withdraw my motion please.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'd like to withdraw my motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please. What we'll do at our next meeting is because we are hot
on the subject of harbors, Chair will like to wrap that up and then we'll do Energy
and then we, we should be pau with this chapter. That'll be Thursday afternoon.
So again thank you very much for coming in today for this special meeting. I'd
like to thank the Administrative Staff that has been with us today, and I'd like to
thank my Staff. Thank you very much. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
ADJOURN: 11:54 a.m.
PPROVED:
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